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RULES REDISTRICTING COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
May 31, 2011
3:00 p.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Denise Lee (Chair), Doyle Carter, Bill Bishop, John Crescimbeni and (dep. 2:45)
Excused:  Committee Members Richard Clark and Clay Yarborough; W. C. Gentry – School Board Chair

Guests: Council Members-Elect Matt Schellenberg and Lori Boyer
Also: Cindy Laquidara, Peggy Sidman and Jason Gabriel – Office of General Counsel;  Bill Killingsworth and Salem Soliman – Planning and Development Department; Kirk Sherman – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Tiffany Hager and Scott Wilson – ECA; Dick Berry, John Libby, Theresa Eichorn, Nelson Cuba
Meeting Convened:  3:08 p.m.

Chairwoman Lee convened the meeting and welcomed the council members-elect in attendance.  She requested that packets of all redistricting research and background information that has been distributed to date be circulated to the council members-elect.

Planning and Development Director Bill Killingsworth displayed and explained several maps produced by his department which show 1) the current City Council districts with their 2010 Census populations; 2) an initial proposal for new districts based on total population; and 3) an initial proposal for new districts based on voting age population.  Common features of the proposed new district maps were the creation of a Beaches district including the Mayport area, and a minimum of river crossings, with a downtown district (core downtown, Southbank, Springfield, San Marco, Riverside) split half-and-half by the St. Johns River.
At the request of Council Member Crescimbeni, Jeff Clements, City Council Chief of Research, reported his research on other Florida jurisdictions and their population basis for redistricting.  All of the jurisdictions contacted – Orange County, City of Orlando, Hillsborough County, City of Tampa, Broward County, Leon County – are using total population s their basis.  Two jurisdictions – Pinellas County and City of Fort Lauderdale – have not yet selected a basis.
Motion (Carter): that the committee directs the Planning and Development Department to utilize total population as the basis for producing redistricting plans – approved 4-0.
The committee discussed how to direct the Planning Department to proceed with revisions.  Bill Killingsworth stated that the department has a variety of demographic and voting information for each Census block (age, ethnicity, gender, registered Democrats and Republicans, voting patterns for the last 2 general elections) and requested direction from the committee about what factors should be considered and how the committee wished to define communities of interest.
The committee discussed the population shifts from the 2000 to the 2010 Census.  The population south/east of the river has grown faster than north/west, so the population currently supports approximately 8.5 south/east districts and 5.5 north/west districts.  Mr. Killingsworth recommended a methodology under which the Planning Department would begin making refinements to the May 31. 2011draft map by working on a single group of 3 or 4 adjacent districts, meeting with the affected council members to get their concurrence on where boundary lines should be located, and then moving on to another “pod” of districts, gradually moving across the city from one end to the other.  

Mr. Killingsworth requested additional input from the committee on what communities of interest the committee wants to see represented in the maps, and in what order of priority.  The group discussed the difficulty of identifying and defining some types of communities of interest that aren’t as easily quantified as age, race or voting registration, such as neighborhoods that are interested in historic preservation issues or economic revitalization.  They discussed how to define a “sense of place” by which citizens identify themselves as being from “Mandarin” or “Arlington” or the “Westside”.  Mr. Killingsworth noted that the Housing and Neighborhoods Department has a set of defined neighborhoods for its purposes which might serve as the basis for defining geographical communities of interest, but cautioned that some citizens define themselves into or out of certain areas or neighborhoods based on their personal preferences, particularly in fringe areas between two places with high self-identification.  The Planning Department has already applied the “self-identification” test to its first trial map, in at least a limited form, by creating a Beaches-only district and by having the downtown district encompass Springfield, Eastside, Riverside and San Marco, the inner ring of first suburban developments around the core city.
The committee requested Mr. Killingsworth to supply copies of the draft maps and the district population data tables to all members.  Council Member Boyer requested a table showing how much each of the districts on the May 31, 2011 proposed plan deviate from the target district size.  Council Member Crescimbeni requested the population of the JEDC’s area of jurisdiction.  

Public Comment
Richard Berry stated that Jacksonville has gained 85,000 residents since the 2000 Census.  He suggested that the Planning Department produce a map showing how much each current district is above or below the new target district size, and then ask the affected district council members how they would propose to grow or shrink their districts reach the target population.  Since they are the experts on their districts, they would have a good idea where adding to or subtracting from their districts would make the most sense.

Next meeting – June 15th at 2:00 p.m.  The committee will meet in the Lynwood Roberts Room where the members can gather around maps in a more informal setting.  
The meeting was adjourned at 4:33 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 
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